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 TO: CHAIR AND MEMBERS 

COMMUNITY AND PROTECTIVE SERVICES COMMITTEE 
MEETING ON OCTOBER 6, 2020 

 
 FROM: SCOTT STAFFORD 

MANAGING DIRECTOR, PARKS AND RECREATION 

 
SUBJECT: PROPOSED WATT COIN COLLECTION 

 DONATION TO THE MUSEUM OF THE BANK OF CANADA  

 

 
That, on the recommendation of the Managing Director, Parks and Recreation, the 
following actions BE TAKEN: 
 
a) This report BE RECEIVED for information; and, 
 
b) The Civic Administration BE AUTHORIZED to take the necessary action to transfer the 

ownership of the Watt Coin Collection from the City of London to the Museum of the 
Bank of Canada. 

 

PREVIOUS REPORTS PERTINENT TO THIS MATTER 

 
• Donation of the Watt Shell Collection to the Royal Ontario Museum, September 

6,1995  
 

BACKGROUND 

 
The purpose of this report is to recommend to City Council that the ownership of the Watt 
Coin Collection be transferred from the City of London to the Museum of the Bank of 
Canada, who has expressed an interest in owning and having permanent custody of this 
Collection.  
 
The Watt Coin Collection title, as well as two other collections of shells and medals, was 
bequeathed by Mr. John Watt, who passed on December 17, 1954, to the City of London. 
John Watt was a local architect who designed additions to Victoria Hospital. There is a total 
of 195 coins in the Watt Coin Collection, including English, Irish, Scottish, some European 
and Hong Kong coins. There are few Canadian coins in this collection. There may be 
limited historical value and/or connection to London, Ontario. 
 
According to a February 25, 1985 Museum Bank of Canada letter to London Regional Art 
and Historical Museum that was attached to the original Loan Agreement between the City 
and the Museum Bank of Canada (attached as Appendix “A”), the Watt Coin Collection is 
the property of the Municipality. The Watt Coin Collection has been in the custody of 
Museum London since 1961 on behalf of the City of London. Physically, this Collection has 
been on loan to the Museum of the Bank of Canada in Ottawa since May 1, 1985.   
 
Museum London’s Executive Director has provided a Letter of Endorsement for the formal 
transfer of the Watt Coin Collection to the Bank of Canada Museum (attached as Appendix 
“B”). 
 
 
 

RECOMMENDATION 
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Watt Seashell Collection 
Similar to the Watt Coin Collection, John Watt also bequeathed a Seashell Collection of 
approximately 235 tropical seashells, that he collected from around the world, to the City of 
London.  
 
This outstanding Collection was under the care and custody of Museum London since 
1961. In 1962, it was transferred to the National Museum in Ottawa, on a permanent loan 
basis, on the understanding that the Collection, or parts of it, would be returned to the City 
at its request and on the understanding that the National Museum would cover all 
insurance costs.  
 
In 1983, the Seashell Collection was transferred to the care of the Invertebrate Zoology 
Department of the Royal Ontario Museum (ROM) in Toronto. It was officially gifted to the 
ROM in 1995 from the City of London based on the following considerations: 
 

1. Museum London had limited exhibition space to display the whole seashell 
collection. Additional investments would have been necessary to create space to 
exhibit the pieces; 
 

2. Seashells are delicate artifacts that require considerable funding for conservation. 
Museum London would have had to recruit someone with expertise in natural 
history to curate this collection, if it was to be housed in their facility. Museum 
London might have had to incur an annual expenditure of approximately $50,000 to 
acquire this expertise; and, 
 

3. The Seashell Collection had limited significance to London’s local heritage. It did not 
fall into Museum London's mandate.  

 
Recommended Donation of the Watt Coin Collection to the Museum of the Bank of 
Canada 
Similar to the donation of the Watt Seashell Collection to the Royal Ontario Museum, the 
Culture Office of Parks and Recreation recommends that Civic Administration be 
authorized to transfer the ownership of the Watt Coin Collection from the City of London to 
the Museum of the Bank of Canada. This recommendation is based on the following 
considerations: 
 

1. Exhibition Space  
Should the Watt Coin Collection be retained in London, Museum London would 
need to invest in considerable funding in order to house the 195 coin collection. 
 

2. Conservation Expertise  
A special curator would need to be available to care for the Coin Collection and to 
properly explain it to the viewers. This expertise is already available at the Museum 
of Bank of Canada. 

 
3. Fit with the Mandate of Museum London 

Museum London operates under a mandate to “collect, preserve, exhibit and 
interpret the visual arts and local history”. The Watt Coin Collection is regarded as 
an international collection that better fits being housed in a facility such as the 
Museum of the Bank of Canada. The Museum of the Bank of Canada offers more 
suitable curatorial context and wider audience exposure. 
 

4. City of London Corporate Records 
Corporate Records cannot guarantee the appropriate storage and conservation of 
the collection.  
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Financial Implications  
The valuation conducted by the Museum of the Bank of Canada in 1985 is outdated. It 
placed a value of $28,907 on the Watt Coin Collection, while the corresponding wholesale 
value of the collection was estimated at approximately $17,000.  
 

CONCLUSION 

 
It is recommended that the Civic Administration be authorized to take the necessary action 
to transfer the ownership of the Watt Coin Collection from the City of London to the 
Museum of the Bank of Canada. This Collection is of interest to the Museum of the Bank of 
Canada in that they have held custody since 1985. The Collection is made up of 
international coins that are better suited to be cared for and displayed at this Museum.   
 

PREPARED BY:  REVIEWED AND SUBMITTED BY:  
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

ROBIN ARMISTEAD 
MANAGER, CULTURE  
PARKS AND RECREATION  

JON-PAUL MCGONIGLE  
DIVISION MANAGER, CULTURE, 
SPECIAL EVENTS AND SPORT 
SERVICES  
PARKS AND RECREATION  

CONCURRED BY:  RECOMMENDED BY: 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

BRIDGETTE SOMERS 
MANAGER, CORPORATE RECORDS, 
LEGAL AND CORPORATE SERVICES  

SCOTT STAFFORD  
MANAGING DIRECTOR,  
PARKS AND RECREATION 

 
c: Eugénie Marcil, Museum Collections Registrar, Museum of the Bank of Canada 
 Brian Meehan, Executive Director, Museum London 
 Kevin Zacher, Registrar, Regional History, Museum London 
 
Attachments 
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Appendix “A” 

July 1985 Museum Bank of Canada Letter and Original Loan Agreement   
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Appendix “B”  

Museum London Letter of Endorsement for the Formal Transfer of the  
Watt Coin Collection to the Bank of Canada Museum. 

 

 


